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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

JANUARY 14, 2008
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Barnes

Councilmembers absent:
Bologoff

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

NEW BUSINESS

A. General Plan Update

1.
Transportation and Circulation Element

Community Development Director Prince said the staff report outlines the City Council’s goals with respect to transportation and circulation.  He advised that the Transportation and Circulation Element was the last full element of the General Plan to be reviewed as part of the update; he noted the Council still needs to review the noise section of the Health and Safety Element to complete the comprehensive review.

Community Development Director Prince referred to the background information in the staff report explaining the role of various regulatory agencies, the state-mandated transportation plan, and the City’s coordination efforts with neighboring jurisdictions and regional plans.  He identified and described the attachments to the staff report.

Community Development Director Prince drew attention to the proposed revisions to the Transportation and Circulation Element policies and programs.  He said the changes reflect an emphasis on creating convenience and comfort for pedestrians and bicycles, reducing vehicle trips, and lessening air emissions that cause global warming.

CM Richardson thanked the staff for the thorough report in the meeting packet.

Mayor Barnes proposed reviewing the policies and programs in sequence.

CM Conway noted that Policy 39.2 is proposed for deletion because of the new Tunnel Avenue bridge.  He asked about the current seismic rating of the bridge and how it is likely to perform in a major earthquake.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault stated that the bridge was designed within the last five years to current seismic engineering standards.  CM Conway recommended having a back-up plan in case the bridge fails.  He pointed out that the railroad tracks could be used if necessary.  He proposed retaining Policy 39.2.

CM Waldo observed that Policy 40 says, “Maintain emergency egress alternatives from Sierra Point,” and he asked what alternatives currently exist.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault responded that there is a gated access road near the southwest end of Sierra Point that could be used in an emergency.

Mayor Barnes drew attention to new Program 39.1b, regarding traffic calming features on Bayshore Boulevard, and he questioned whether traffic calming was appropriate for a major arterial route like Bayshore.  He said this appears to contradict Policy 37 on Page 6, which calls for maintaining traffic flows arterial streets.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that Bayshore Boulevard’s designation as a principal urban arterial does not dictate land use; rather, the land uses approved by the City should dictate the condition, speed, and capacity of that road.  He noted that if the City decides that retail or residential uses are appropriate along Bayshore, this program provides flexibility to add safety features.  Mayor Barnes expressed concern that reducing traffic speed on Bayshore would worsen levels of service at the intersections along Bayshore, and City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault acknowledged that levels of service could decrease.  He noted the City needs to balance safety needs against maintaining traffic flows on Bayshore Boulevard.

CM Conway said he had a related question about Program 47b, regarding designing major arterial streets to include bikeways, pedestrian walkways, on-street parking, and other amenities.  He commented that the concept of “designing” may not apply to existing streets.  City Engineer/ Public Works Director Breault said the City could design and add safety improvements to existing streets.  CM Conway suggested clarifying the program to specify design of new streets and redesign of existing streets.  Councilmembers expressed support for this revision.

Mayor Barnes proposed revising Program 39.1b to mention maintaining levels of service.  He said he was concerned that reducing speeds and adding traffic calming measures along Bayshore Boulevard would adversely affect levels of service.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault suggested inserting “respecting its classification as a main arterial” after “as feasible.”  Councilmembers approved this addition.

CM Richardson observed that traffic calming measures might be necessary along Bayshore Boulevard as more drivers use that street to reach new developments in South San Francisco.

CM Waldo noted that language is being deleted from Policy 42 about developing residential and commercial street standards, and he asked if Brisbane had standards in place.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that because of Brisbane’s topography, uniform standards do not fit every street in town.  For that reason, he added, each development application is considered in terms of what would be most appropriate for its setting.

CM Conway asked if Program 44a was being deleted because it had been completed.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault responded that an ordinance was in place now and most of Brisbane’s streets had been striped.  He said the Public Works Department will continue to restripe roads as necessary.

Noting that Program 45b was being deleted, CM Conway suggested adding language about parking to Policy 46, which deals with street widening.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said the City uses the same standard to widen streets as it applies to development applications.  He clarified that street width is determined by the existing use of the street, regardless of whether parking is provided on one or both sides of the street.

CM Conway noted that Policy 57 on Page 10 addresses parking in commercial areas.  He recommended that the City continue to pursue opportunities to increase residential parking.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault advised that there were virtually no places in Brisbane that could be converted to new parking, but widening streets would preserve existing parking spaces and bring streets up to current standards.  CM Conway suggested looking at the end of Trinity as a possible location for new parking.  He pointed out that there are a number of streets where cars park over the white lines, and he recommended continuing to widen those roads as opportunities arise.

Councilmembers decided to address on-street parking in Policy 46 and delete Program 45b.  Mayor Barnes proposed adding “improve on-street parking” to the end of Policy 46.  The Council approved this revision.

CM Richardson noted the City currently has a prioritized list of capital improvement projects, and she asked if there would be changes to the list as a result of the General Plan revisions.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault acknowledged that some reprioritization could occur.

CM Conway observed that Program 52a, about developing a Caltrain station, is being revised to request more frequent scheduling and stops at the Bayshore Station.  He recommended tying this effort to the Geneva Avenue extension and multi-modal hub.  Mayor Barnes proposed the following revision:  “As a part of development applications, determine the best location for the multi-modal station.”  City Manager Holstine and expressed support for this approach.  CM Waldo suggested inserting “and name” after the word “location.”  Councilmembers approved this revision.

Mayor Barnes noted that the third bullet under Program 52c deals with increased bus scheduling within Brisbane.  He said rapid-transit buses should not be stopping frequently, and he advocated using collector buses to take people from Brisbane to rapid-transit bus stops.  Councilmembers expressed support for this change.

Mayor Barnes proposed deleting the commas, changing “which” to “that,” and deleting the word “appropriate” from Program 52f on Page 9.  He said the new language would read, “Require new development that generates transit demand to support shuttle programs and to provide other transit amenities.”  Councilmembers approved this revision.

CM Waldo drew attention to Program 55e on Page 10 and recommended deleting “as appropriate.”  Councilmembers concurred.

CM Conway noted that revised Program 56a talks about tying parking requirements to floor area for residential units, and he asked for clarification.  Community Development Director Prince said the Planning Commission studied the City’s current parking regulations and recommended basing parking on floor area rather than number of units, but the City Council has not yet taken action on the proposal.  He suggested changing “revise” to “review” to soften the language in Program 56a. 

CM Waldo expressed reluctance to adopt a program tying parking to floor area ratio at this point.  Community Development Director Prince proposed shortening Program 56a to say, “Review the zoning ordinance for parking requirements.”  CM Conway recommended keeping the original language, and Councilmembers agreed.

CM Richardson observed that some neighborhoods in Brisbane are interested in implementing a permit parking system, and she suggested changing the word “Encourage” in Program 56b to something stronger.  City Attorney Toppel advised that permit parking is a voluntary program initiated by neighbors.  CM Richardson proposed replacing “Encourage” with “Consider.”  Councilmembers expressed support for this revision.

Mayor Barnes recommended removing the references to sections of the Municipal Code, noting the General Plan is supposed to provide guidance for the Municipal Code.  City Attorney Toppel said he had no problem with this change; he said the zoning ordinance is supposed to implement the General Plan. City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault recommended changing “designated parking permit areas” to “voluntary residential parking permit areas” to clarify the voluntary nature of the program.  Councilmembers agreed.

CM Richardson asked what was meant by “readily available” in Program 57.1a on Page 11.  CM Waldo questioned how “maximum” was defined.  Mayor Barnes said he had the same question.  Community Development Director Prince explained that developers often propose an excess amount of parking, and this program allows the City to establish maximum requirements to avoid creating unnecessary parking.  CM Waldo suggested inserting “minimum and” before “maximum.”  Community Development Director Prince pointed out that the City’s parking regulations already set a minimum threshold, and this program is intended to address the other extreme.  After some discussion, Councilmembers decided to add “minimum and,” as proposed by CM Waldo.  

CM Richardson recommended deleting the word “readily” before “available.”  CM Waldo pointed out that the adjective gives the City more discretion, and the Council determined that this language should be retained.

Mayor Barnes proposed inserting “Class 1” before “bicycle routes” in Program 60b.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault recommended saying “Class 1 and Class 2” to provide more flexibility.

Referring to Program 64a on Page 12, CM Waldo suggested moving “as funds are made available” to the end of the sentence.  Mayor Barnes recommended adding a reference to applying for funds in that same program.

CM Richardson recalled previous Council discussion about accommodating people with special needs by creating accessible trails from the lower part of Brisbane to the upper portions.  Mayor Barnes pointed out that Program 65a refers to designing all street improvements in accordance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, but it does not address trails.  CM Conway expressed support for studying the feasibility of making pedestrian trails accessible.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Skeels recommended conferring with the Parks and Recreation Director to find out what national and local standards exist for off-street trails.

Mayor Barnes cautioned that the cost of making pedestrian trails accessible could be prohibitive because of steep grades and other difficult topography.  He noted that making streets ADA-compliant would provide safe routes for disabled people to reach all parts of town.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault acknowledged that it will be impossible to make some trails accessible.  However, he expressed support for the goal of improving accessibility.  Mayor Barnes suggested adding a program to identify particular routes in town that could be made accessible.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault offered to draft language for the Council’s consideration.

Referring to Program 64b, Mayor Barnes recommended adding language to prohibit cars from parking on sidewalks.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault added that there are many streets in town that were intentionally designed to accommodate parking on sidewalks.  Mayor Barnes recognized that there are many nonconforming situations in Brisbane; he advocated prohibiting sidewalk parking for new construction.  He proposed adding, “As new sidewalks are constructed, ensure that they are passable by pedestrians.”  Councilmembers expressed support for this approach and asked the staff to come back with proposed language.

CM Conway observed that the Planning Commission recommended keeping Policy 70, despite the staff’s proposal to delete it.  Community Development Director Prince advised that establishment of density and intensity standards in general plans is already required by law, so this policy is unnecessary.  He pointed out that the language also suggests that establishment of standards can be deferred, contrary to state law.  City Attorney Toppel added that the “trips per acre” standard is no longer used, and traffic is now calculated by type of structure and square footage.

CM Waldo asked for clarification of Policy 72.  Community Development Director Prince explained that transportation systems management and transportation demand management programs are alternative mitigation measures to reduce traffic.  He said the intent is to encourage new developments to make use of such programs to mitigate traffic impacts.  CM Waldo requested that the staff rewrite the policy to clarify this intent.

CM Waldo drew attention to Policy 74, regarding private streets, and recommended inserting “serving the property” after “private streets.”

Referring to Page 15, Program 78.1c, CM Conway suggested using the word “radius” instead of “radii” in Program 78.1c.  Mayor Barnes pointed out the plural form was appropriate.  CM Waldo proposed deleting “the potential of.”

Mayor Barnes noted that the reference to the Municipal Code section should be deleted from Program 78.1e, consistent with previous changes.

Councilmembers had no comments about the remaining policies and programs.

Mayor Barnes invited comments from members of the public.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, urged the City to think more creatively about ways to discourage use of conventional cars.  She talked about compact cart-like vehicles used in Spain that can be folded and stored on racks and the public bicycle program in Copenhagen.  She recommended finding better alternatives to building new roads and using fossil-fuel vehicles.  She noted that Brisbane’s General Plan is supposed to last for twenty or thirty years, calling for a more innovative and forward-thinking approach to managing traffic.  Ms. Dillworth emphasized the need for drastic changes in the way Americans think about transportation.

Ms. Dillworth noted that Policy 38.1 should be updated to provide a better level of service at the intersection of Guadalupe Parkway and Bayshore Avenue so residents of the Northeast Ridge have the same level of service as other residents of Brisbane.  

Instead of creating east-west transportation corridors through the Baylands, Ms. Dillworth advocated putting parking around the outside of the development and using alternative transportation systems to shuttle people from the parking lots to buildings.  She recommended revising Policy 39 accordingly.

Ms. Dillworth expressed concern that traffic calming measures will slow down traffic and cause more pollution and congestion.

Ms. Dillworth questioned the deletion of Program 39c, regarding above-grade rail lines, and recommended that the Council reconsider this provision.

Ms. Dillworth said she recalled discussion fifteen years ago about improving the levels of service at Brisbane’s intersections.  Instead of using vague language about “appropriate level of service,” she advocated specifying Levels A and B.

Ms. Dillworth commented that when the City Council reviewed the Conservation element, there were issues that were deferred to the Transportation and Circulation Element, but those items seem to have been omitted.  In particular, she said, Brisbane should insist that all shuttles serving Brisbane be zero-emission, electric, or hybrid vehicles.  Ms. Dillworth observed that there are no provisions for solar-covered walkways.  She recommended asking for a study on the movement of goods to and from the Baylands.  She suggested using the existing rail line as a hub for transportation movement.  She proposed prohibiting diesel engines from idling in the Baylands and in Crocker Park as well.  Ms. Dillworth recommended adding programs for car-sharing and bike-sharing systems.

Ms. Dillworth noted that the City should consider building public parking lots in any appropriate place, not just Central Brisbane.

Ms. Dillworth questioned the intent of Program 64b, regarding signage along sidewalks.  She stated that she would prefer less signage in order to avoid distracting drivers and causing safety problems.  She recommended rewording this item to distinguish between informational signs about birds and wildlife from other types of signage.

Ms. Dillworth indicated that she was uncomfortable deleting the requirement that landowners pay for infrastructure at their own expense from Policy 74.  She said she understood there was a possibility of using Measure A funds for Sierra Point improvements, but recommended leaving the requirement in the General Plan.

Ms. Dillworth noted that streetlights are not addressed in the General Plan.  She expressed her opinion that the City should adopt standards for streetlights.  She recommended developing a policy encouraging above-grade rail lines.

Ms. Dillworth commented that the original purpose of filling the Baylands was to provide land for transportation.  She urged the City to uphold the public trust by requiring development consistent with that intent.

Sophie Allemand, Brisbane, expressed concern about the extensive tree removal taking place at the end of Trinity, Humboldt, Hall, Santa Clara, and Mariposa Street.  She pointed out that chopping down trees undermines efforts to combat global warming.

Mayor Barnes asked the City Council to respond to Ms. Dillworth’s suggestion about setting a higher level of service at Guadalupe Parkway and Bayshore Boulevard.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said he did not know what the level of service was offhand, and he offered to find out and report back.  

CM Conway indicated that he was comfortable with a Level of Service C.  He advocated finding out what the current level is.  Councilmembers decided to obtain this information before making a decision on this issue.

Mayor Barnes commented that some of Ms. Dillworth’s suggestions, such as solar-covered walkways and alternative vehicles, would be addressed as part of a specific development proposal.

CM Richardson reported that C/CAG purchased one hybrid bus that turned out to be more expensive and less fuel-efficient than originally anticipated.  She observed that a great deal needs to be done to make energy-efficient technology more cost-effective.  

CM Conway noted that the Peninsula Congestion Relief Alliance is already using buses fueled by liquefied natural gas.  He expressed support for considering ideas like solar-covered walkways as opportunities arise.  He added that the General Plan can be amended in the future to include these kinds of improvements.

Mayor Barnes said the City recently purchased the park-and-ride lot.  He noted there are a number of existing programs to encourage wider use of mass transit.

Mayor Barnes observed that people still manage to get lost in Brisbane, so more directional signage might be helpful. 

Mayor Barnes asked how the City deals with streetlight standards.  Community Development Director Prince responded that this level of detail would be more appropriate in a development agreement than in the General Plan.

Mayor Barnes recalled that the City Attorney had researched the public trust issue and concluded that this doctrine does not apply to the Baylands.  City Attorney Toppel acknowledged that this issue has come up before.  He indicated that his initial opinion was that the doctrine does not apply to areas adjacent to waterways, and said he would need to conduct further research to determine its applicability to the Baylands.  He also questioned the characterization of the Baylands as a transit-oriented area.  Mayor Barnes requested that the City Attorney research the matter further and advise the City Council of his findings.

Mayor Barnes noted the Council agreed to delete Program 39c, pertaining to the at-grade rail crossing, and he asked if at-grade crossings were addressed elsewhere in the General Plan.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault clarified that Program 39c deals with the rail crossing as an alternative egress route.  He said the joint powers board governing the railroad corridor no longer allows at-grade crossings, and Measure A funds are being used in many locations to remove at-grade crossings.

CM Richardson asked the staff to provide Ms. Allemand with copies of meeting minutes explaining the reasons for tree removal.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 9:31 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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